Sutton upon Derwent Parish Council
Clerk:   Mrs Y Eggleston, Windrush, Main Street, Sutton upon Derwent, York, YO41 4BN
           email:- theclerk@suttonuponderwent.org.uk Tel. No: 01904 608453

----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting

held on  Monday 8th November 2021 at 7.30pm at Sutton upon Derwent Village Hall.

                                                                                                                                                                              Yvonne Eggleston

 Present: Cllrs N Baines (Chair), C Minnis, M Lovatt, A Hardcastle, Mowbray, Patient, 

                 Ward Cllr P West

126/21
Apologies for Absence: Cllr McCaffrey, Ward Cllrs K West, D Sykes                                                                                                                           
127/21  To record any Register of Interests: None                                                                                         
128/21
To approve the minutes of the previous meeting and release for publication if approved:
             Proposed: Cllr Patient Seconded: Cllr Mowbray
129/21
To elect a new Chairman: This item was deferred to the next meeting.
130/21  To hear any matters raised by attending Parishioners (10 minutes maximum)
             1.  The Willows – concerns raised over the untidy condition of the verge from the Church to the

             bridge. The Clerk will contact ERYC again requesting that they fulfil their obligation to cut the verge 3

             times a year.
             2. Yorkshire Water – concerns raised about the re-licensing of the works at Melbourne. A question 
             was raised as to why storm tanks were not installed at the time of construction as per the
             Consultants’ instructions. Enquiries will be made.
131/21
To discuss any matters arising from the minutes of the previous meeting that are not

             elsewhere on the Agenda.  
             066/20   i)   Flooding/Drainage
                               a) Meeting with Yorkshire Water and ERYC – the meeting was attended by Cllr P West.
                               He reported that the majority of the 60000km of sewage network in the East Riding and

                               Humberside, which Yorkshire Water is responsible for, is a combined system and that the
                               network has the capacity to cope with the volume of sewage created. Overflows during
                               heavy rainfall is not a sign that the system is faulty but a necessary part of the current 
                               system. The nearest CSO to Sutton upon Derwent overspilled 24 times, totally 142 hours 

                               in 2020. An estimated minimum of £150million would be required to completely eliminate 

                               discharges. DEFRA has added a range of legally binding obligations on water companies

                               in the Environment Bill which is currently going through Parliament.
                               Cllr P West also reported that Yorkshire Water has a Top 5 Priorities list. They are:

                               1. Customers – ‘We will tailor our service to meet everyone’s needs’.

                               2. ‘We will provide you with enough safe drinking water’ 

                               3. ‘We will protect you and the environment from flooding and pollution’

                               4. ‘We will be a global benchmark for openness and transparency’
                               5. ‘We will ensure no one need worry about paying their bills’

             142/20  ii)  Litter bins at Gravel Pit Corner and Sandhill Lane – there has been no further response 

                               from ERYC. The Clerk will send a chasing email. Action - YE
             005/21   i)  Dog fouling – the ERYC Dog Warden has advised against installing a ‘poo bag’ 

                               dispenser. This item will be closed for the time being.

             016/21  v)  Broadband Provision – Cllr Patient reported that KCom have not responded to his query

                               of the numbers required were they able to provide a connection to properties not on Main
                               Street. Also, he has not had a response from Factco. He will chase this. Action – AP
                               Open Reach will be opening up connections in 2026.

             083/21  v)  Jubilee Tree planting – The Clerk informed the meeting that she is just awaiting
                               confirmation from Mr Flavell as to when he will be in the village so that a meeting can be

                               set up to discuss the provision and planting of trees.
             102/21  iv) Emergency Box and maintenance – Cllr Mowbray will check with Cllr McCaffrey about the

                               purchasing of a shed to store the Emergency Box. Action – NB
             102/21  iii) Grants to third parties

                               a. The Church – Cllr Baines will speak with Cllr McCaffrey on the conversation so far. 
                               The vicar will also be contacted. It is possible that maintenance of the closed churchyard
                               could be paid for. Action - NB
                               b. The Village Hall – Cllr McCaffrey has met with Mr J Newlove and Mr D Bristow to 

                               discuss this. Cllr Baines will speak with Cllr McCaffrey on what was discussed. 

                               Action – NB
             117/21  iv) Halloween – competitions
                               a. Window Display – the winners were Anna and Isabelle Carnegie 
                               b. Carved Pumpkin – the winners were Isabel and Lottie Nicholson.

                               It was agreed that on this occasion, the Parish Council should provide the prize for the
                               Carved Pumpkin competition organised by the school.

                               A prize of a £20 Waterstones gift voucher for each competition was proposed.

                               Proposed: Cllr Lovatt Seconded: Cllr Minnis Action – YE

                               Thanks go to all those who entered the competitions.

             117/21  iii) Social media - permissions – access to the Community Section has been amended. Only

                               members of the Parish Council will be able to post items.
             117/21  iv) Fireworks Display – this was a successful event. £1556.51 was collected in donations.
                               This means that the event will be able to go ahead next year. Thanks go the Village Hall 

                               Committee and all other volunteers for their hard work in making the event run smoothly.

                               It was recommended that ‘No lighting of fireworks’ should be added to the Terms and

                               Conditions of Use of Beacon Green by private individuals when hiring the Village Hall.

132/21
Agenda items:   
                                i)  Upcoming Events
                  a) Remembrance Day – the service will begin at 10.30am. Parish Councillors will be in 

                      attendance and a poppy wreath will be laid. Cllr Lovatt is preparing an article on Sutton upon

                      Derwent’s War Dead.
                  b) Queen’s Jubilee 2022 – Cllrs Lovatt and Mowbray are in conversation with the Village Hall 

                      Committee. A picnic and a 1950’s soiree are two of the suggestions to mark the occasion.
133/21  Parish Plan: This will be circulated again for all to comment.
134/21  Road Safety
               i)  Meeting with Elvington Parish Council – it was agreed that both Members of Parliament be
                   approached and asked to liaise. It is suggested that a single speed limit through both villages 

                   be lobbied for including the extending of the 30mph limits  when exiting the villages, as will a 
                   weight restriction between Dauby Lane in Elvington and the southern boundary of Sutton upon 
                   Derwent.
                   Some issues, eg street lighting at the bridge and a 20mph limit on Hagg Bridge should be 

                   pursued via ERYC.

              ii)  Community Speed Watch Group - the group has conducted sessions at various times on 

                   different days and has already recorded several speeding offences up to 46 miles per hour.       

                   During these  sessions, despite the large signs alerting drivers to the group's presence, around
                   3% of vehicles have been reported for exceeding the speed limit. Details of speeding vehicles 
                   are passed on to the Humberside Police so they can write to the registered keeper of the vehicle 
                   and, if necessary, target persistent offenders.
             iii)  Parking – it has been noted that there are fewer cars parking on Main Street near the school now 

                   that the car park can be accessed.
             iv)  Sandhill Lane trod – Cllr K West has advised that enquiries on the formation of a trod should be 

                   recommenced as there is no knowledge of previous conversations at ERYC. Action – YE
             vi)  Speed Surveys – the Clerk reported that there is a delay in receiving the data from the surveys 

                   as 80 surveys were caried out across East Yorkshire at the same time and this is slowing down

                   the processing of the data.
135/21
Children’s Playing Field:
                i)  Annual Inspection Report – did not highlight any major issues. 
             ii) Maintenance  update  - the contractor will be asked if he is able to commit to the maintenance

                contract after January. Action - MM
                Cllr Mowbray will begin to clear away the moss.

                The first half of the grant monies for an accessible swing have been received. As the cost for the

                 installer to also lay a suitable path would exceed the grant, it was agreed that this was a job the 

                 Parish Council could undertake themselves.
                 Drainage at the entrance to the Children’s Playing Field will be looked into. Action - AP
136/21  To note and approve the Monthly Financial Report for October 2021        
             To receive and note expenditure against precept to date  
                      To note and approve any requests for payments received                                                                                                                          
1)    Annual Inspection of Children’s Playing Field   - £90.00

2)    Postage - £4.70

3)    Printer Ink - £22.00  
4)    Councillor training - £54.00

5)    Cutting of Beacon Green gras and hedge - £427.20

6)    Cutting of Playing Field grass - £ 254.40
7)    Grant to Children’s Playing Field for grass cutting - £425.00
137/21  To note and process any Planning Matters:   
Erection of a two storey extension to side and front boundary brick wall following demolition of shed

 – 16A Carlton Road, Sutton upon Derwent YO42 4BS for Mr R Shaw – 21/03720/PLF

There are concerns that should the existing shed have a brick base, it would contravene the Party

Wall etc Act.
Erection of two storey detached dwelling, a two storey detached annexe for use as a double garage

and split level dwelling following the demolition of existing dwelling and construction of new vehicle

access – Dalton House, Main Street, Sutton upon Derwent, YO41 4BT for Mr Shirley & Ms 

Shackleton – 21/03205/PLF

This application is supported by the Parish Council. It is requested that attention is given to the poor
drainage of the site and previous incidences of flooding.

Notices of decisions received:
             Conversion of existing integral garage into additional living accommodation – Brambledene, Main Street, Sutton upon Derwent, YO41 4BT for Mrs C Patient – 21/03259/PLF

             Approved

             Erection of a livestock building – Mayfield Grange Farm, Common Lane, Sutton upon Derwent, YO41 4BT for Mr C Smallwood – 21/00108/PLF

             Approved

             Conversion of existing agricultural buildings to create 4 dwellings with associated works, following demolition of covered fold yard and a Dutch Barn – Sutton Farm, Southwood Road, Sutton upon Derwent, YO41 4BU for T H Hobson Ltd – 20/03327/PLF

             Approved
             Conversion of existing agricultural buildings to create 4 dwellings with associated works, following demolition of covered fold yard and a Dutch Barn – Sutton Farm, Southwood Road, Sutton upon Derwent, YO41 4BU for T H Hobson Ltd – 20/03328/PLB
             Approved

138/21
To hear and note any correspondence matters 
             i)  Newbald Parish Council – ERYC’s relationship with Town and Parish Councils – draft of the letter 

                 has been requested to ensure that the Parish Council are happy and in agreement with the

                 contents.
             ii) A64 Hopgrove Roundabout Consultation – Cllr Baines has given feedback to the Consultation.
             iii) Annual Survey of Rough Sleepers 17th November – anyone aware of rough sleepers in the area

                 on this date should report this to the Clerk.
139/21  To conduct any other business by consent of the Chairman:
              i) The Clerk reported that ERYC Highways have been asked by the Enforcement Officer to check 

                 the placement of the Wheelwright close street sign.
140/21
To fix the date and time of the next meeting:  Monday 6th December at 7.30pm
              Agenda items to be with the Clerk by Friday 26th November 2021.
Part B
             Payment of Clerk’s salary  - £217.10
             Payment of Income Tax - £54.40    
             Meeting closed at 9.50pm        
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Website:       www.suttonuponderwent.org.uk


